OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
October 25, 2016
1:15 PM

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS AUDITORIUM

BATON ROUGE, LA
PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M.  He asked Mr. Fletcher to give the invocation and Dr. Girouard to lead in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Ed Yerger; and Dr. Tommy Vitrano.   

Members absent: Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; and Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC; and Dr. Brian LeBlanc, LSU AgCenter 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the September 27, 2016 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the September 27, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the September 27, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review it with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said they are in the process of closing out last year’s Farm Bill Agreement and they had some unearned funds to send out to those districts that over-earned their Farm Bill allocation.  He said the funds will be allocated using a percentage based on comparing how much a district over-earned to the available funds.  He said they are working on inputting the new 2016 Farm Bill data in the internet system and are working on how to handle the amendment for the Program Support Specialists (PSS) positions in that these are not part of the regular district Farm Bill funds.  He said as a result of the changes the new agreement can be extended for two more years if funds are available without preparing a new agreement. Mr. Spicer said this year the total agreement is for $1,760,000 with $600,000 federal funding for the districts and OSWC and $720,000 federal funding for the PSS positions and $440,000 non-federal/matching district funds.  He said we will keep the two funds separate with only the districts $600,000 will be in the OSWC internet Farm Bill Program.  He said the PSS funds will be invoiced by OSWC similar to other NRCS agreements.
Mr. Norton said there are two different funding streams in the agreement this year and it is a three year agreement; this year and two more years and each year funds will be added based on the availability of funds.  He said the one funding stream deals with some specific positions for field work and at this point we only have three districts that have committed to hiring a PSS technician who will be in a district office but operating on NRCS initiatives such as Mississippi River Basin Initiative or National Water Quality Initiative.
Mr. Spicer said the Tensas-Concordia SWCD will be discussing the possibility of filling one of these positions at their November board meeting.

NEW BUSINESS
Chairman Skains said they would now take up the next agenda item, Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Norton to give his report.
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Mr. Norton handed out the October Conservation Report to the Commissioners and said this edition highlights the work the Natchitoches SWCD is doing in partnership with NRCS and USDA APHIS Wildlife Service to reduce the feral hog population in the district.  He said the Louisiana StrikeForce continues to work with other partners in New Orleans east to turn vacant lots in the Lower 9th Ward and St. Claude neighborhoods into urban farms. He said the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights Dr. Joe Leonard recently met with City of New Orleans officials and the Black Men of Labor Organization (BMOL) and toured some of the vacant lots in the Lower 9th Ward.  He said this group is working to perform long-term abatement of vacant and blighted lots and are using former Angola incarcerated individuals to assist in this effort. He said these individuals have considerable agricultural skills that they can use to grow locally good quality foods to address the food desert situation in the area and to provide jobs opportunities for former inmates.  He said the Crescent SWCD may have an opportunity to get involved in the work.

Mr. Norton said they are almost ready to stand up the part of the Client Gateway that will allow businesses to do transactions on the system.  He said for the past year and a half clients could only use their Social Security Number for access to the Client Gateway but very shortly clients will be able to use their business ID to do transactions.  He said this will open the door to many more users.  He said also, the FSA system uses the same front end system that was built for Client Gateway so people that have their farms registered in Farm Plus program to report their acreage to FSA are ready to go on Client Gateway and vice-versa. Mr. Norton said they are looking for great growth in the use of Client Gateway.  He said as an example on page six of the Conservation Report is the personal testimony of tree farmer Mr. Ron Tucker who takes advantage of the system to do some of his paperwork at his convenience and still works closely with the DC and NRCS office staff.
Mr. Norton said also highlighted in the report is the Marjorie and Roy Lee Brown Legacy Farm in Sabine Parish.  He said this past summer at the Farm Bureau annual meeting in New Orleans the Brown’s were presented with the Louisiana Century Farm award. He said Mrs. Brown also serves on the Sabine Soil and Water Conservation District board. 

Mr. Norton said on the back page of the Conservation Report is the Save the Date for the Louisiana Women in Agriculture Conference to be held in Alexandria, Louisiana on February 9-10, 2017.
Mr. Norton said he pulled together some end of the year items to reflect on what he felt was a pretty good year for the NRCS and the partnerships conservation program.  He said when it was all said and done: 

· we made payments of over 100 million dollars to Louisiana Agriculture producers last year

· we have over two million acres of ag and forest lands with an active conservation contract or over 10% of Louisiana eligible ag and forest lands under active program contract.  Louisiana has approximately 28 million acres of land and when you take out the industrial land, public land, urban land, forest land and the three million acres of coastal wetlands we have over 10% of ag and eligible forest lands under contract and producers actively engaged in conservation today.

· delisting of the Louisiana Black Bear 

· two streams in the Florida Parishes were delisted from 319 impaired waters

· two floods that caused severe damages across the state and really disrupted our crop production yet our conservation work continued

He said a lot of things have and continue to happen and it is pretty special to look back on all the accomplishments that have been made in conservation this past year.   Mr. Norton thanked the Commission for allowing him to be part of this great effort in Louisiana and for their partnership and support as we marshal our resources to move forward and utilize the dollars to get conservation on the ground in a way that benefits our natural resources and our producers. 
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for the report.

Mr. Taves asked to make a comment.  He said that over the years he struggled on his farm to maintain a high conservation commitment; not struggled, but endeavored to maintain as many practices as I can and this year with all the suffering I did not cut a rut on my farm when planting and did not rut the fields when harvesting.  He said his farm required zero field work after the end of the season after following the NRCS recommendations for many years and the soil building quality and the conservation practices for erosion control.  He said he had neighbors whose beds were completely flattened out from erosion and he could not say he had zero trouble, but his farm required zero tillage after following the conservation practices Mr. Norton just discussed. 
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Taves for his comments and then thanked Mr. Norton for all the hard work he and his staff do with the districts and the Commission.  He said he wanted them to know that their work does not go unnoticed and is appreciated by all, including Louisiana producers.
Correspondence

Chairman Skains said they would briefly review the correspondence and if anyone had any questions or comments, please speak up.
Chairman Skains said the first news article regards the FDA award to Louisiana to help implement the FDA food Safety Modernization Act; produce safety rules that establishes science-based minimum standards for the safe growing, harvesting, packing and holding of fruits and vegetables grown for human consumption.  
He said the next two articles covers bacterial disease and citrus canker that is infecting Louisiana citrus trees have and how to deal with the diseases.  

Chairman Strain said the next several news articles cover Governor John Bel Edwards and Commissioner Strain’s trip to Cuba for agricultural purposes and asked Mr. Spicer for any comments.  Mr. Spicer said the Governor and Commissioner Strain have visited Cuba several times in efforts to develop a market and opportunities for Louisiana and its farmers to benefit from trading ag products with Cuba.  He said Cuba imports 80% of its food, $250 million in poultry each year and before the embargo 50 plus years ago that 63% of its imports came through the Port of New Orleans.  He said the Commissioner signed a MOU to conduct agricultural product trade with Louisiana when U.S. Congress lifts the embargo and allows trading with Cuba. He said the issue is how do we get paid for the products we send to Cuba.
Mr. Fletcher said he attended a Chamber meeting in Alexandria yesterday where Commissioner Strain spoke almost an hour on the Cuba trade opportunities and is expecting some good things in the future for Louisiana.  He said that when a ship docks at a Cuban port and went to one of our ports that it could not come back to Cuba for six months; that is how strict they were to not trade with the U.S. He said when a ship pulls up at the docks in Baton Rouge there is a million dollar’s worth of products coming in or going out each time.

Chairman Skains said the Commission members can read the other NACD articles at their leisure.
Chairman Skains said the next item is an audit contract between the Morehouse SWCD and the CPA firm Hill, Inzina & Company to compile the district’s financial papers for not more than $1,750. He asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the audit contract between the Morehouse SWCD and the CPA firm Hill, Inzina & Company for not more than $1,750.

Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the audit contract between the Morehouse SWCD and the CPA firm Hill, Inzina & Company for not more than $1,750.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next is a letter from the East Carroll SWCD requesting permission for Mr. Donavon Taves to attend the NACD 2017 Annual Meeting in Denver Colorado January 28-February 1, 2017.  He called for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the East Carroll SWCD reimbursing Mr. Tave’s travel expenses to the NACD 2017 Annual Meeting in Denver Colorado January 28-February 1, 2017 according to the SSWCC’s PPMs and State Travel Regulations.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Vitrano and passed unanimously.

Mr. Taves said that NACD will pay the first $1,000 of his travel and it should not be much over that.  Mr. Spicer said that any supervisor that has never attended a national meeting can also get $1,000 toward their cost to attend the NACD meeting.

State Commission Area V Election Convention Report
Chairman Skains said the next agenda item is the State Commission Election Convention results for Area V.  He said the State Commission conducted Area V State Soil and Water Conservation Commission Election Convention earlier in the morning and asked Dr. Vitrano to give the report.

Dr. Vitrano said they had a quorum with six representatives from the area and the voting results of the Area V Election Convention are as follows:

Area V – State Commission Member

Mr. John Compton
Capital Soil and Water Conservation District

Area V – State Commission Alternate Member

Dr. Tommy Vitrano
Crescent Soil and Water Conservation District
Chairman Skains asked if there were any public or Commission comments regarding the election and there being none, he requested a motion to accept the election results.
Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion and it was seconded by Dr. Girouard to accept the results of the Area V Election Convention with Mr. John Compton as Member and with Dr. Tommy Vitrano as Area V Alternate Member to the State Commission.  Motion passed unanimously.

Resolved, Mr. John Compton, Capital Soil and Water Conservation District will serve as the Area V Member of the State Commission and Dr. Tommy Vitrano, Crescent Soil and Water Conservation District will serve as Area V Alternate Member of the State Commission with their terms beginning October 25, 2016 and expiring October 25, 2019.

Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments   Oct 25, 2017
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this will the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said there was one resignation this month: East Carroll SWCD, Mr. Ronald G. King, elected position.  

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this resignation.
Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the resignation of Ronald King, East Carroll SWCD, elected position.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said there are five requests for the State Commission to appoint supervisors to a term in office this month and they are: D’Arbonne SWCD, Mr. Reggie Skains; East Carroll SWCD, Mr. Brian Howard; Iberia SWCD, Mr. Robert Judice, Jr; Madison SWCD, Mr. Edward Yerger; and Vermilion SWCD, Dr. Ernest Girouard.
D’Arbonne SWCD, Mr. Reggie Skains, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin November 18, 2016 and will expire November 18, 2019.
East Carroll SWCD, Mr. Brian Howard, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin October 23, 2016 and will expire October 23, 2019.
Iberia SWCD, Mr. Robert Judice, Jr., reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin November 27, 2016 and will expire November 27, 2019.
Madison SWCD, Mr. Edward Yerger, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin October 25, 2016 and will expire October 25, 2019.
Vermilion SWCD, Dr. Ernest Girouard, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin November 27, 2016 and will expire November 27, 2019.
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve these five reappointments.
Motion:  Dr. Vitrano made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Reggie Skains, D’Arbonne SWCD; Mr. Brian Howard, East Carroll SWCD; Mr. Robert Judice, Jr, Iberia SWCD; Mr. Edward Yerger, Madison SWCD; and Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vermilion SWCD. The motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously.

Other Business  

Chairman Skains asked Dr. LeBlanc if he had any comments for the Commission. Dr. LeBlanc said he had a few things that Dr. Rogers wanted him to mention although some members may be familiar with the items.  He said they had a successful weevil harvest in Jennings of weevil-infested salvinia and distribution through the Soil and Water Conservation Districts in early October.  He said the Ag Center is continuing with construction of a new pond at St. Gabriel and winter cover crops are being planted for trials on Stations and teams (under the direction of Lisa Fultz) have been meeting to coordinate activities of the new NRCS national CIG grant with cover crops. 

Dr.LeBlanc said an Ag Youth field day will be held at Crowley on December 1st and a similar event in the Northeast Region touched nearly 200 youth. 

Dr. LeBlanc said Dr. Mike Stout was appointed as Dept. Head of ENTM on October 1, 2016.  He said they are interviewing for a seafood safety specialist.

Dr. LeBlance said for an update on crops that there was near record yields of soybean (USDA estimate of 49 bu/acre); and average yields on cotton, corn, grain and sorghum yields.  He said price and sugar yields are up for sugar cane, but there is near disaster for sweet potatoes because the rains caused a high percentage of rots; they expect higher prices this fall for sweet potatoes. 

Dr. LeBlanc said the South Louisiana Ag Disaster (September rains) Summary:  Over the last 5 years, the total farm gate value of the Louisiana agricultural and forestry sectors have averaged roughly $6.5 billion. He said the downside of the disaster is that the estimated economic impact of $277 million is roughly 4 percent of the typical total farm gate value for the industry; these impacts will likely create significant financial challenges for many agricultural producers who were already under considerable financial stress resulting from low commodity production in 2015 and low commodity prices both in 2015 and 2016.

Dr. LeBlanc said that finished his report and asked if anyone had any questions; these were none. 
Chairman Skains thanked Dr. Leblanc for his report and asked if anyone had any other business to bring before the Commission.  
Mr. Spicer said they had made contact again with Southern requesting them to provide us with the names of their representatives since the last Legislative Session’s law that passed added them to the State Commission Board.  He said that Dr. Brown sent his Oath of Office in to OSWC, but he notarized himself, which the Commission cannot accept; we sent the papers back to Dr. Brown requesting they be corrected but we have not gotten any response with the member and alternate member’s corrected paperwork. He said we also recently requested Dr. Brown to provide the Commission with their member and alternate Commission member.
Mr. Spicer said another item for the Commission: the 2017 LACD Annual Meeting was moved from Baton Rouge to Alexandria due to the hotels in Baton Rouge are still full after the August flood. He said the LACD meeting will be held at the Best Western Inn & Suites and Conference Center, 2720 McArthur Drive, Alexandria. He said the facility is very nice when it comes to manage meetings because they have lots of space so you don’t have to worry about moving around between general sessions, meals nor breakout sessions.  He said there will be a hog roast Wednesday evening at the pavilion at the back of the hotel and if there is bad weather, it can be brought indoors.

Dr. Girouard asked the timeframe of the LACD meeting.  Mr. Spicer said it will be January 11-13, 2017; Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday.

Chairman Skains asked for any other business and there was none.
Next meeting

Chairman Skains said there will not be a meeting in November; the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, December 6, 2016 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  Mr. Spicer said we always hold a November-December meeting the first Tuesday in December which is about half way between the Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays.  After a brief discussion of whether a meal will be served and if so, what site will the meeting be held, it was decided that the meeting will be held December 6, 2016 at 1:15 P.M. and the site location will be announced later. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. 
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Fletcher made a motion to adjourn at 1:56 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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